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COURTESIES

46. The Chair welcomed members of the Board, in particular the Hon. Vince Henderson who was attending his first meeting, and Dr Cowell who was standing in for Dr Figueroa, representative of Academic Board, Mona.  He also welcomed Dr Jacobs, Resident Tutor in Grenada, who was specially invited to the meeting.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

47. The Board approved the draft Agenda.

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 2005

48. The Board accepted the Minutes of the meeting of September 26, 2005, (Kochhar, seconded Young).

CHAIR’S REPORT

49. The Chair observed that several items he should report on would be coming up in substantive papers and would not be repeated in his report.

Strategic planning exercise

50. The Chair informed the Board that the University had begun an extensive consultative process to create a Strategic Plan for 2007-2012.  A training workshop had been held at Mona on May 1-2nd for the members of the five task forces and the steering committee.  The steering committee was the Executive Management Team; there were five task forces, one for each campus, one for the Centre, and one for the “UWI 12” (and outreach to campus countries beyond the campuses themselves).  The UWI 12 task force was to be chaired by Dr Vivienne Roberts, and consisted of Mr Brandon, Mr Tommy Chen, Dr Fraser, Ms Longsworth, Professor Marshall, Ms Angela Martins (Permanent Secretary, Education, Cayman Islands), and Dr Marcia Potter.

Country consultations

51. The Chair observed that one very important contribution to work on the Strategic Plan would be made by the results of the series of country consultations the Vice-Chancellor had begun with stakeholders in the countries without a campus.  To date, nine such consultations had been held:

November 9-10
Saint Lucia

February 22-23 
Grenada

March 13-14  

Bahamas 

March 20 


Saint Vincent & the Grenadines

March 22 


Anguilla

March 24 


British Virgin Islands

April 26 


Antigua & Barbuda

April 28 


Montserrat

May 11 


Dominica

Discussions were planned for Saint Kitts and Nevis on May 17, for Belize on June 12-13, and in the Cayman Islands some time in September.

52. He reported that the consultations had benefited from comprehensive statements of needs by the governments, the national colleges, and often private sector interests.  There had also usually been a valuable input from the work carried out by the TLIU on human resource needs, for which he thanked Dr Peters.

53. The consultations had revealed a general recognition of the crucial importance of tertiary education in the development of the countries concerned.  They had also revealed a need for harmonisation and accreditation mechanisms in technical/vocational areas which were often beyond the University’s purview.  This suggested that it might be beneficial for the region to develop professional schools beyond the range it currently has.

54. Professor Kochhar suggested that the University should address this aspect through programmes to train the trainers who worked in national colleges and might offer special scholarships to this end.  The Chair agreed, adding that there was also a need to encourage the national colleges to redefine their mission so that the benefits of this type of training could be maximised.  The Hon. Vince Henderson endorsed the thought that training of trainers was important but stressed that the modalities chosen should fit the needs of the institutions, and added that the introduction of accreditation and quality control mechanisms was becoming urgent.  He also suggested that detailed work on national needs, both in terms of specific areas and levels of study, should be mandated.

55. The Chair agreed that these issues deserved further attention, noting that his office had already begun linking national colleges with entities such as the Jamaican technical-vocational council to benchmark local courses.  Dr Cowell observed that the HEART Trust was another significant player in this area.

Appointment of Resident Tutor in Anguilla

56. The Chair reported that Appointments Committee would be receiving at its next meeting a recommendation for the appointment of a full-time Resident Tutor for Anguilla.  

e-Link Americas

57. The Chair reported that e-Link Americas, the satellite provider identified by the Caribbean Knowledge and Learning Network (CKLN), had closed down. CARICOM states were considering the feasibility of CKLN acquiring its hardware for the Caribbean region.

58. The Vice-Chancellor observed that the European Union had just granted CKLN two million euros to support its delivery systems. The UWIDEC and Mr Samuels were working with a technical team from CKLN on evaluating options for delivery.

59. Professor Young asked how these development related to the Clara system, which had been intended to incorporate the English-speaking Caribbean but did not yet do so.  Professor Marshall noted that he did not know of regional involvement with this project but agreed that it should be followed up.  The Hon. Minister Henderson suggested that it was time for an update from CKLN on what options were feasible. He noted that Dominica would soon be linked to a French cable system.

Chancellor’s task force report

60. The Chair noted that the Chancellor’s task force on governance had reported to Council; its report had been circulated to all University Centres for comment and discussion.  The section directly relevant to the Board was 4.3.3, which had been considered at the last meeting of the Academic Programme Committee.  He observed that none of its recommendations were at variance with thinking within the Board or the Office of the Board.  The task force had been very receptive to the documentation received from the Office.  Among its recommendations were the abolition of the term ‘non-campus,’ and the removal of reference to distance education in the name of the Board or its successor.  The task force had identified the various statutes and ordinances that would need to be modified; it had agreed that the Academic Programme Committee should be transformed into an academic board for the entire sector; it had urged an independent registry and bursary for the sector.  It had also recommended that the Office and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor responsible for the sector should be located physically in one of the present non-campus countries.  The task force had urged a restructuring of programmes so that they might serve the entire region as well as clients outside the region.  It had left to the University the determination of the extent to which content purveyed by the sector should rest with campus faculty members or with dedicated staff of the new entity, and of the contractual mechanisms that would underwrite the latter possibility. 

61. The Chair observed that the University had appointed a Review Committee to take further the work of the task force, and that his Office would be making appropriate submissions to that committee.

Staff conference of the SCS

62. The Chair noted that the next staff conference of the School of Continuing Studies would be held at Mona, June 26-30th.

RESTRUCTURING THE OUTREACH SECTOR

Preliminary findings of consultations in the UWI 12

63. The Chair introduced Paper 7a, Preliminary findings of consultations in the UWI 12, that set out in note form the main issues that had arisen repeatedly in the country consultations he had already referred to.  

64. He drew particular attention to various issues:

· The need for locally available programmes for public servants and others who could not afford to spend long periods at a campus.

· The need expressed in Montserrat for multi-skilled public servants.

· The needs of multi-island states where the University is currently only accessible in one location.

· The unexpected complaint from Saint Vincent that ethnic differences were playing themselves out on the St Augustine campus in particular.

· The unfortunate and unintended consequence of Cave Hill’s new scholarship scheme in undermining intake to franchised programmes in national colleges.

· The universal calls for improvement in teacher education which were so insistent that the Vice-Chancellor had suggested calling a meeting of the Schools of Education to consider coherent measures to tackle the regional problem.

65. Professor Young observed that the general issue of teacher education, and the specific one of gross inadequacies in the teaching of scientific and technological subjects, was alarming, given the millions of dollars already spent to deal with these issues.  He noted that the distance education B.Ed. created in Jamaica had been seriously under-subscribed and suggested that it should be offered to the entire region.  The Vice-Chancellor added that he had recently learnt of a science education programme created for Trinidad: it was imperative to bring the educators together to address the regional problem.  The Chair and Dr Peters expressed the view that there was a lack of coherence in what the Schools of Education were doing, so that it was necessary to present them with a comprehensive proposal for concerted action.

66. The Hon. Bertrand Joseph observed that it was high time the region adopted higher entry standards for the teaching profession, and demanded initial training before entering schools.

67. Mrs Spencer indicated that a particularly urgent need was for training of teachers of technical-vocational subjects. 

68. With reference to the need for local training, Mrs Barrow-Giles reminded the Board that in the previous decade Cave Hill had designed a special version of the Management Studies programme for delivery in Saint Lucia.  She undertook to provide documentation on that programme.

69. The Vice-Chancellor observed that besides the commonalities, each country had displayed specific local needs which the University should address as far as was possible.  Follow up working groups were formed in each case, led by the Resident Tutor, which should take responsibility for co-ordinating partnerships to tackle these issues.

70. Professor Young remarked that in Grenada there were discussions with India on the nutmeg industry, but not with the UWI.  

71. It was also observed that people, both in and outside the University, needed a searchable and user-friendly database containing the various programmes offered by the University.  The Vice-Chancellor noted that he had sought an elementary version of such a database from the Registry.

72. The Chair undertook to work on formulating a plan of action for the Schools of Education and a review of how to deal comprehensively with the diverse needs for teacher education.  His office would also follow up the Cave Hill Saint Lucia programme and work along with the University Registry on creating a database of programmes.

Drafting the fourth campus


73. The Chair introduced Paper 7b, ‘Drafting the fourth campus’, a work in progress which would eventually be presented to F&GPC. An earlier version had been considered at the APC meeting on the 5th May.  The Chair noted that the paper briefly surveyed the steps that had taken the Board to its present position.  He observed that, for outreach to succeed, an enabling environment was needed throughout the entire university, not just within the new fourth campus.  He also insisted that the fourth campus would not mimic existing campuses but rather derive its structure from its intended functions.  He admitted that the section on budgetary matters was still far from complete.  

74. The Chair noted that one very large issue concerned the rebate currently enjoyed by the non-campus countries.  Mrs Barrow-Giles observed that reviewing and revising the rebate would be problematic, given the heavily indebted state of many of the countries concerned.  She also asked where the fourth campus would find its staff, suggesting that heavy reliance on part-time staff was not desirable.

75. The Chair replied that the issue of the rebate involved a change in the relationship between the University and the country, but it could be a gradual matter.  As far as staffing was concerned, he suggested that the fourth campus would need some dedicated staff, though not the same kinds of specialists as at a campus.  He also suggested that it was wrong to associate “part-time” with “make-shift” – the relationship would be governed by contractual arrangements. 

76. The Hon. Vince Henderson observed that it was imperative to establish clear and mutually acceptable relationships with national colleges; one might fear that the fourth campus would be the death of community colleges.  National governments were committed to the development of their local institutions, and now they would be asked for greater resources for the University as well.

77. Dr Best suggested that the proposal should include a time-frame; this would permit planning and negotiations with local colleges to achieve complementarities.  He also suggested that more emphasis should be given to the science and technology issue.

78. The Chair agreed that a time-frame would be desirable.  He suggested that it was not intended to slight science and technology, but merely to recognise that at present not much could be done.

79. Ms Longsworth suggested the document emphasise the possible efficiencies in co-ordinating the various initiatives currently being undertaken, as in Belize, for instance.  

80. The Chair noted that the document would show at least 191 posts to be reconfigured, so that there need not automatically be a big leap in expenditure.  Dr Peters suggested that these existing resources should be given explicit attention in the next revision of the document.

81. The Vice-Chancellor agreed that the new entity must complement the state colleges, but the consultations were revealing gaps not being filled by those institutions.  He noted that the new entity already had considerable resources but it would probably need more.  One might set out a business plan to indicate what would be provided, at what costs, and how these costs would be recovered.  It was necessary to review the fees, but the fourth campus would still have to be competitive.  There were various ways governments might assist: they might contract the University to deliver teacher education, for instance.  They could promote effective and user-friendly loan schemes for students; they could provide incentives for businesses to partner in tertiary education; they could create a national education fund, perhaps funded by lotteries or particular sales taxes.

82. The Chair observed that current funding has been determined by campus interests, so it was important how the proposition was presented internally.

83. The Hon. Bertrand Joseph noted that the proposals need to be taken as quickly as possible since, given the protocols of the WTO, external providers would soon be coming in to exploit demand.

84. The Vice-Chancellor agreed on the need for haste.  The fourth campus plan must shape the next strategic plan; governments and national colleges must be persuaded that it would make a significant difference to their human resource needs, and it would also be necessary to convince doubters within the University since it could not move forward without the three campuses. 

85. Dr Cowell observed that the fourth campus was timely; it would provide a way of integrating the other campuses in a single University.  He noted that in contrasting the University with external providers, the University’s commitment and achievement in locally relevant research would be crucial.   He also commented that while other institutions partner with local institutions within weeks it takes the University years.  The Hon. Bertrand Joseph illustrated that point with reference to the Antigua and Barbuda Institute of Technology.

86. The Hon. Vince Henderson also endorsed the general drift of the proposal and the need to move swiftly.  The Vice-Chancellor noted that this issue would be central to the next meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee.

87. In response to Dr Peters, the Chair indicated that he thought the funding formula for the University would have to change at some point, not necessarily because of the fourth campus proposal.  The Vice-Chancellor agreed that funding needed to be reviewed in its entirety; he intended to have extensive discussions with the Bursary on the matter, but in the short term it would be best to continue the present arrangements.  

88. The Chair undertook to incorporate the various suggestions in the next rendition of the document that would be presented to Finance and General Purposes Committee.

REPORT FROM ACTI

89. In lieu of Paper 8, the Chair invited Dr Best to report on the activities of ACTI.

90. Dr Best indicated that there was a concern within ACTI that some members were not as active as they used to be, in particular the organisation would like to see the University as a central figure.

91. Dr Best reported that:

· ACTI was planning to publish a newsletter for which he invited submissions.

· The annual conference, preceding the annual general meeting, would be held in Jamaica in late October or early November, taking care not to clash with the Pan-Commonwealth Forum.

· ACTI was to undertake some research projects, on tourism and the spread of disease and on gender differentials in performance at the tertiary level.

· It was also hoping to formulate a viable scheme of scholarships.

92. The Vice-Chancellor welcomed any opportunity to strengthen links with ACTI; he suggested that a joint approach on quality assurance and accreditation would be desirable.  He also noted that there would shortly be a meeting of OECS colleges where they might begin to reassess their position on these matters.

REPORT FROM OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCC/DE

Outreach to the UWI 12



93. The Chair invited Mr Brandon to introduce Paper 9, Outreach to the UWI 12.  He observed that it continued to be difficult to obtain timely information on what people were doing.

94. In reply to a question whether reports of the country consultations were publicly available, it was noted that a policy decision had not yet been taken on how open access should be to these reports; so far they had been sent to all invitees, to the Executive Management Team, and to all Resident Tutors.

95. Ms Longsworth suggested that members of staff be reminded once again of the request to inform Resident Tutors of plans to visit the non-campus countries.  Professor Marshall added that a tick-box could easily be added to formal requests for approval of travel to indicate that such notification had been made.  Dr Fraser observed that staff at St Augustine seemed to take this responsibility seriously.  

96. The Board noted the contents of Paper 9.

MATTERS FROM THE UNITS

97. The Chair altered the order of the agenda to allow the Tertiary Level Institutions Unit to report at this point.

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

98. Dr Peters introduced Paper 12a, Assessment of the Barbados Community College Associate Degree in Arts to determine credits and exemption from courses in The University of the West Indies Bachelor’s of Arts Degree programme.  He noted that the College had been assessed last year; it was now intended to recommend to the Board for Undergraduate Studies that students with a GPA of at least 2.5 be given the exemptions set out in the document.  The Board agreed so to recommend. 

99. Dr Peters noted that Paper 12b, Requests from The Antigua and Barbuda Hospitality Training Institute, The Sir Arthur Lewis Community College and The T. A. Marryshow Community College for Two-Plus-Two Articulation Arrangements with the University of the West Indies, merely proposed that these colleges be assessed to see whether they could use the same model as was currently in use at the Antigua State College.  The Board agreed that the assessments should proceed.
100. In introducing Paper 12c, Request by the Dominica State College for Articulation of its Associate Degrees with UWI Bachelor’s Degrees, Dr Peters remarked that a very considerable amount of work was entailed in this request.  It was, however, well in train and was expected to be complete by early next semester.  The Board agreed to the continuation of this assessment.
101. In discussion, it was asked how institutions in the US manage to put articulation arrangements in place without such extensive scrutiny and expense.  The Chair noted that the Board was sending to the Board for Undergraduate Studies a proposal for a much less demanding process for those colleges with which the TLIU had been working and whose track record it could therefore speak for.  The Hon. Minister Henderson observed that most local colleges had fashioned themselves on the US model, so that articulation was easier.  It was also observed that US institutions were generally more flexible in their programme requirements.  The task now was to combine different traditions without creating obstructions.  
102. The Chair also observed that associate degrees were not uniform.  At one point, after much work by the TLIU among others, an agreement had been reached on a common structure, but colleges had since then began to move away from it, so that the University had to examine in particular cases what was being offered by a college.  Dr Cowell suggested that perhaps the University had not sustained the process sufficiently.
103. Dr Ghany noted that of 149 courses only 22 were now being examined.  Dr Peters explained that the DSC had only submitted 22 so far; it was taking them a long time to provide the necessary documentation.
104. Dr Barrow-Giles observed that these exercises needed to take account of University schedules: it was now the main examination period when work of this kind could not proceed.
105. Ms Longsworth asked what role accreditation councils would play.  Dr Peters replied that they would not address questions of course equivalence such as were needed to establish articulation relationships.  Professor Marshall suggested that it was time to move beyond course to course comparability.  With a working standards framework, the question would usually not arise.  The Chair concurred that we ought not to look continually to the past.  Professor Young remarked that the issue concerned how degrees are structured; former structures needed to be re-established to provide the flexibility desired.

106. The Hon. Vince Henderson expressed his pleasure at the line being taken.  The University’s competitors had achieved smooth and simple ways of operating; it was time the University followed suit.  Its procedures were in effect depriving citizens of opportunities; if it did not change, it would lose the support of governments and their citizens.  Dr Ghany emphasised the problems created by the University’s admissions and examination processes.  He noted that a recent delegate from FIU had been making on the spot admissions while visiting Trinidad; the University must emulate this to remain competitive.  The Vice-Chancellor endorsed the sentiments that had been expressed: if the University did not change it would lose out significantly, especially among the UWI 12; the process of articulation for colleges was too bureaucratic and ponderous.

107. Dr Peters took Paper 12d, Request by the H. Lavity Stoutt’s Community College for Articulation of its Associate Degree in Business and Management Studies, Paper 12e, Request from The Antigua and Barbuda International Institute of Technology for Articulation arrangement with UWI, Paper 12f, Request from The Eastern Caribbean Institute of Banking and Financial Services Ltd. for Franchise Status, Paper 12i, Franchise for the Management Institute for National Development to deliver Level III of BSc. Public Sector Management, and Paper 12k, Franchise of the University of the West Indies Bachelor's Degree Programme in Social Sciences Level I & The Cipriani College of Labour & Cooperative Studies, together since they were for noting and ratification of further action by the Unit.  He observed that the proposal in Paper 12i was an important step in Jamaica, since one problem faced by the Faculty was an influx of students from franchised programmes in the final year.  The Board agreed to the Unit’s continuing to work on these issues.  
108. Dr Peters introduced Paper 12g, Franchise of UWI Cave Hill’s Level I Social Sciences courses to St. Vincent & The Grenadines Community College - Report on Readiness.  He remarked that this case represented a protracted process which the College was now ready to resume.  
109. The Board noted Paper 12h, Status Report on Focus Group Workshops.
110. The Board noted with pleasure the completion of a satisfactory assessment reported in Paper 12j, Franchise for Knox Community College to deliver the UWI’s Bachelor of Science Degree in Nursing Education, and agreed to forward it to the Board for Undergraduate Studies for approval.
111. The Board noted Paper 12l, Request for Assessment of the Advanced Placement Programme of the International School of Port-of-Spain form Matriculation into the University of the West Indies.
Distance Education Centre

112. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to guide the meeting through Paper 10a, Report from UWIDEC.  Professor Marshall highlighted various issues:
· There was mixed success in converting existing tutors to e-tutoring.

· There were plans for an Internet access point in the Fancy community in Saint Vincent; he hoped this would the first of many.  Dr Fraser added that Fancy was an indigenous community, so there was a particular equity issue in this provision.  Professor Marshall noted that negotiations were progressing on similar locally owned access points in Spanish Town and Falmouth in Jamaica.

· A nursing programme, in collaboration with Ryerson, would require collaboration with local institutions for laboratory work, for example.  It was intended as a top up programme for nurses with a basic training.

· The UWIDEC was contracted to conduct training by CKLN; one round had been done, another was postponed due to lack of funds.

· The CUPIDE project was providing facilities for distributed printing, which would help overcome customs delays and excessive courier costs.

113. In discussion Professor Marshall noted that while videoconferencing might be useful as a way of conducting administrative meetings, it was not scalable for teaching, nor did it give students flexibility in terms of the time they undertook studies.  Dr Ghany remarked that his Faculty had made some use of it for working with franchised programmes in Saint Kitts and Saint Lucia.
114. In reply to Ms Longsworth, Professor Marshall noted that the DEC was waiting on the Faculty of Agriculture and Natural Sciences to decide whether Agribusiness would be restarted.  The Chair observed that in the new dispensation the fourth campus would not be tied to Faculty decisions.  The question of intellectual property in University programmes had been considered by the Legal Unit in a way favourable to the fourth campus’ intentions.
115. Professor Marshall then took the Board through  Paper 10b, Draft minutes of the APC meeting of May 5, 2006.  Issues that were highlighted or provoked discussion were:
· The extension to the DEC building at Cave Hill had been completed; the campus had offered the ground floor in exchange for the present teleconference facilities.

· A short course in e-governance had been offered successfully and was now being repeated.  It was noted that all three campuses are now developing their own programmes in e-governance, apparently independently of one another.

· The DEC was working assiduously on the Pan-Commonwealth Forum for Open Learning, to be held in Jamaica from October 30 to November 3rd.

· DEC students were now able to access campus library electronic resources.  The Board heard that it ought to be possible to extend this provision to students in franchised programmes.  On a related matter, Dr Ghany observed that franchised students could access Banner materials but their lecturers and administrators could not.

· It was observed that at present the cost of access to electronic library resources were being born by the campus libraries.

· There was some discussion of a problem recorded at Cave Hill of lack of harmonisation of Social Science programmes.  It was agreed that the Deans be asked to resolve it, since a meeting some years before had sought to get around these problems.

· A problem with funds collected in Tobago was reported since it appeared that bursary staff at St Augustine were not aware of the agreement that had been reached with the Tobago House of Assembly.

School of Continuing Studies

116. The Chair guided the Board through Paper 11a, the Annual Report of the SCS.  He drew particular attention to appendices 2-5, where the range of courses available through the various branches of the SCS would be apparent.  They constituted a body of material that would be available to the fourth campus, though some were not at a level to link with other University programmes, and in some cases there were no further University programmes with which to connect.  It would be necessary to establish some means of making such qualifications portable throughout the region.
117. Mrs Beckles observed that gender differences seemed as extreme in the SCS as throughout the rest of the University.

118. The Hon. Vince Henderson observed that no advisory council was listed for Dominica.  The Chair observed that it was the intention for each location to have an advisory body and that the new Resident Tutor would soon be taking up the matter.

119. The Chair introduced Paper 11b, Master’s Programme in Continuing Education, which represented the School’s first attempt to create a higher degree programme.  
120. Members of the Board suggested that the number of credits should be revisited to put it in line with the Board for Graduate Studies’ usual requirements; that comments from relevant departments should be included in the submission, as also a list of those who advised the project; that course outline should be submitted to the libraries and their comments obtained prior to submission; and that a budget be provided.  It was noted that some numbers on page 16 were in error.
121. The Board agreed that when modified in accordance with its suggestions the proposal should be sent to the Board for Graduate Studies and Research for its approval.
122. The Chair introduced Paper 11c (i) Programmes for Approval: Philosophy.  He explained that it had been designed as an introductory programme for persons intending to go on to the Mona philosophy major or to enter other humanities programmes.
123. The Board noted that its matriculation requirements did not distinguish it from normal degrees, and that its coverage was overambitious for a certificate.  The Board suggested that various modifications be made and that a business plan be presented before taking it further.

124. The Chair introduced Paper 11c (ii) Programmes for Approval: SRH, an advanced certificate in sexual and reproductive health for nurses.  It was proposed that the certificate count as normal matriculation. The Board heard that the project designers had consulted the Faculty of Medical Sciences.  It was pointed out that the term ‘advanced’ was inappropriate.  The Board agreed that, once adjusted in the ways noted, the proposal should be sent on to the Board for Undergraduate Studies for consideration of the matriculation issue.
125. The Chair introduced Paper 11c (iii) Programmes for Approval: Telecommunications.  The Board observed that it required an enormous amount of contact hours.  It agreed, however, to bring the programme to the attention of the Board for Undergraduate Studies.
126. The Chair introduced Paper 11c (iv) Programmes for Approval: Health and Safety, an existing programme that was being upgraded to Associate Degree level.  It was agreed to refer it to relevant stakeholders for comment before taking it further.
127. The Chair introduced Paper 11d, Regiment programme, containing a proposal for a programme requested by the Trinidad Regiment for training officers.  Dr Ghany observed that he had had extensive discussions on the design of the programme and that there had been wide consultation with relevant departments.  Professor Kochhar asked whether the budget was an annual one; it was noted that the Memorandum of Understanding with the Regiment should provide an answer. The Board agreed to endorse the proposal and ask the Board for Undergraduate Studies to consider it for normal matriculation.   
MATTERS FROM UNIVERSITY BOARDS

Decisions on matters from BNCC/DE taken at BUS’ meeting of  October 4, 2005

128. The Board noted Paper 13a, Decisions on matters from BNCC/DE taken at BUS’ meeting of October 4, 2005.
Comments on matters from BNCC/DE discussed at BUS’ meeting of October 4, 2005    

129. The Board noted Paper 13b, Comments on matters from BNCC/DE discussed at BUS’ meeting of October 4, 2005.
DATE AND VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING

130. The Chair noted that consideration should be given to holding a meeting soon in Anguiilla, since it had not hitherto been a site for a meeting of the Board.  He undertook to inform members as soon as the date and location of the next meeting had been settled.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Crime and violence

131. The Hon. Vince Henderson asked what response the University was making to the growing problem of crime and violence in the region.  The Vice-Chancellor observed that over a year ago he had asked a few people to work towards strengthening the dispersed facilities then existing at the campuses; they were working with operational entities at national and regional levels, but the matter was proceeding more slowly than he had hoped.  There was some seed money from UNDP.  He agreed that it was time to ensure things moved speedily to conclusion.

132. In response to a question about research and training, Dr Cowell noted that Mona had a Masters in Security and Strategic Studies, and that the Police Staff College has franchised the public sector management programme.  The Chair suggested that governments should explore the possibilities of sending staff to the training schools that exist in Jamaica and elsewhere.  Again the need for a database of available courses was apparent.  

Accommodation and security problems at St Augustine

133. The Hon. Vince Henderson referred to complaints from students at St Augustine about housing and deteriorating security on and off campus.  Professor Kochhar outlined the position reached at a recent meeting, which allowed some students from outside Trinidad and Tobago to remain on hall after their first year, and that would create a blacklist of landlords.  He noted that more accommodation was being built, and that needy students were promised that incremental costs of renting would be paid for them.  The Vice-Chancellor acknowledged that the campus did not have sufficient facilities for its present expanded size.

134. Ms Longsworth enquired whether other campuses had a formula or set of principles to deal with these matters.  The Vice-Chancellor agreed to write the Principals on the whole matter.
Male underachievement
135. The Hon. Vince Henderson enquired what work the University was doing on the question of male underachievement.  The Chair undertook to send him a bibliography he had had compiled recently for the Acting President of the College of the Bahamas.  He acknowledged that though much research had been done no one seemed to have a viable solution.
Cricket World Cup

136. The Vice-Chancellor observed that the general question of scheduling meetings during the period of the cricket world cup needed urgent consideration.
The meeting ended

Office of the BNCC/DE
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